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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

September 6, 2022
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, September 6, 2022 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Cody Roush, and Commissioner Aaron Summers.  Also present were Attorney Dave Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:32 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of August 24, 2022 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George. All in favor, the motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved, contingent on Council approval of Ambulance wages regarding payroll, with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

Martin County Alliance Executive Director, Jessica Potts, gave an update to the Commissioners regarding happenings at Martin County Alliance.  She stated the Alliance had received a grant from the USDA in the amount of $10,000 which the Alliance matched and added $1,000, for a total amount of $21,000.  This money will be set up as a small revolving loan fund to give two to three small businesses a one-year term at a 1% interest rate to be used for updates on the business’ building.  On October 3rd the Indiana Small Business Development Center will be at the Martin County Learning Center to help small business owners with questions or to help with business planning.  This is an opportunity to meet with business professionals at no cost.
Ambulance Director, Jeramey Osborn, was asked to give an update regarding the ambulance.  Director Osborn presented the Commissioners with two changes in recommended employee wages.  One full time employee was reduced $.50 and another raised $.50.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the revised recommended salary and wages of the ambulance service, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
Director Osborn gave an ambulance run report to the Commissioners.  Since August 22nd, the service has performed forty-one runs, thirty runs in August and eleven in September as of the 6th.  Of those totals, there were nineteen transports in August and seven transports, as of this date, in September.  
Director Osborn gave an update regarding the two purchased ambulances.  The 2013 ambulance has been certified by the state and has completed preventative maintenance checks with Uebelhor’s and it is ready to be picked up.  Graphics and lettering are being made by Bill Dobson Ford.  The State has told Director Osborn the ambulance can be in service before the graphics are placed, but only has two weeks to do so.  Director Osborn presented a seal for the ambulance service, which was designed by a local man.  It will be placed on the doors of the ambulance and possibly on the ambulance uniforms.  The 2008 ambulance is getting a wrap placed and should be done by the end of the week.  Preventative maintenance has been done at Uebelhor’s.  It still needs a leveling sensor, but that is not mission critical.  It has been measured for on spot chains, still waiting on a quote.  The driver’s seat has been repaired.  Still waiting on powering equipment so it is not quite ready for licensing.
A third ambulance has been located in New York.  It is a 2014 with 36,693 miles a Duramax Diesel with an Allison transmission.  It comes with on-spot snow chains and securing hardware for the cots.  $69,500 was the asking price, but an offer was accepted of $65,000 contingent upon inspection.  The tentative pickup date is September 14-18, pending Commissioner approval.  President George asked if the 3rd ambulance has everything needed except the equipment and supplies needed for inside the ambulance.  Director Osborn responded it has everything and more since it does come with the on-spot chains and a manual cot.  It will need simple graphics similar to the 2013.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the purchase of the 2014 ambulance for $65,000 using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
Director Osborn announced that the Martin County Ambulance Service has been awarded a $25,000 grant from the Martin County Community Foundation to be applied towards the purchase of cardiac monitors.  That will be awarded September 21st.  The certificate for the 2013 ambulance was received from the State.

Auditor Michelle Norris presented to the Commissioners options for diesel for the ambulance service.  Quotes were received from Jones Oil and Premier for placement of a diesel tank at the ambulance service.  Each company will place the tank for free, but once placed only that company’s fuel could be used in the tank.  Jones Oil could place a 500-gallon double wall tank with the current day’s price of diesel being $4.93 per gallon.  Premier has a 550-gallon double wall tank with the current day’s price of diesel being $5.32 per gallon.  Premier will sell a tank for $5,131.23 which would include the filter, vent, gauge, cap, and pump.  Auditor Norris also presented a WEX Card option.  The card can only be used at gas stations and is accepted at 95% of stations.  The tax-exempt status is automatically loaded on purchases.  Online reports are available with spending controls and purchase alerts.  Sheriff Josh Greene stated the Sheriff’s Department has used the WEX cards in the past and it worked well for them.  The only downside is the invoice is due within nine days of receipt of the bill.  There are no yearly fees for the cards.  After discussion, a motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the use of WEX cards for the ambulance service and the Sheriff’s Department, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
Auditor Norris requested a start date be determined for Director Osborn.  After discussion, a motion was made by Commissioner Roush to make Director Osborn’s official start date July 11, 2022, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
Auditor Norris presented to the Commissioners a vacation accrual schedule the Jail currently follows.  She asked if the ambulance should follow this same schedule.  Attorney Lett advised that Director Osborn and HR Director Kristie Skees work on a schedule that suits the ambulance and bring it back to the Commissioners for approval.
Auditor Norris asked if the ambulance service will be following a 160 hour/28-day payroll schedule.  Director Osborn responded that will be the schedule they would like to use.  Auditor Norris asked Attorney Lett if he found out any information regarding if an employee can work part-time at the ambulance and full-time at jail.  He responded that he will need to check with HR Director Skees, but he believes it can be done.
Auditor Norris asked Director Osborn if he wanted to address overtime for the ambulance employees.  Overtime is not currently offered to county employees.  Director Osborn stated that he needed to address overtime due to potential employees waiting to see if they will get overtime before they commit fully to come to Martin County Ambulance Service.  Council President Warren Albright asked why ambulance employees would need overtime.  Director Osborn explained the way the schedule is set up, employees would work two 24-hour shifts per week for three weeks, the fourth week would be just one 24-hour shift for a total of 168 hours.  This would result in 8 hours of overtime per 28-day work period, working scheduled shifts.  Other services have been contacted and typically pay at least 8 hours of overtime per employee, per week.  Overtime pay is an industry standard in the ambulance service.  Overtime would also be offered if the service decides to do transfers.  Transfers will make the ambulance service additional revenue, but employees doing the transfers will be doing the transfers for the overtime.  It is not known when the hospitals will have transfers available for the service, so employees would be called in for the transfers on overtime pay.  Extra employees cannot be hired just for transfers because transfers cannot be scheduled and are unknown.  Director Osborn has talked to Pike County Ambulance Service and was told there are a lot of transfers to be had and it is a way to make income for the service.  After discussion, a motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve overtime to be paid for the ambulance service, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion approved.
Auditor Norris asked Director Osborn if a bank account needed to be set up for the ambulance.  Attorney Lett stated the ambulance funds need to all be run through the County since it is a county entity.  Attorney Lett presented Ordinance number 2022-28, resolution establishing Martin County Ambulance Service Fund.  Commissioner Roush made a motion to establish the Martin County Ambulance Service Fund, Commissioner Summers seconded.  All in favor, motion passed.

Auditor Norris stated that the County is unable to pay PERF retirement to the ambulance employees until an ordinance is created to pay the ambulance employees.  Due to the Auditor’s office finding this information out this afternoon, Attorney Lett was not given notice to prepare an ordinance.  This will be done for the next meeting.

Sheriff Josh Greene gave an update to the Commissioners regarding the Jail.  There are currently 70 inmates with 35 of those being from Vigo County.  The radio tower project is close to being finished; testing is being performed.  Every County radio will need to be reprogrammed.  The radio project is expected to be up and going by October 1st.  The control/intercom project has had some test drilling performed this week with work expected to start any day.  The walk-in cooler has been ordered but delivery is a few months out.  Concrete will be poured this fall for the walk-in cooler.  The sidewalk project will be starting any time by the courthouse.  The jail rooftop AVAC units will be installed the end of September or the first of October.
Recorder Rhonda Sanders asked when work on the Recorder’s and Assessor’s offices will be started.  Assessor Carolyn McGuire asked when windows in the Courthouse will be replaced.  President George stated the Commissioners have not received the bids from Core for the replacement of the windows.  A walkthrough has been done, but no projects bids have been received by the Commissioners.  Assessor McGuire stated the windows have to be replaced before work can start on the Recorder’s and Assessor’s offices.  President George will contact Matt at Core for an update.  
Monty Wolf, EMA Director, gave an update to the Commissioners on the EMA service.  He stated firefighter training is continuing.  They are working with the Director Osborn on updating the building for the EMS.  He has a call in to Daviess County Metal to get a quote on an outside stairwell.  Internet options are being pursued for the EMA building.

Attorney Lett let the Commissioners know there was litigation in the State regarding opioid overuse with prescriptions and there was a settlement with the State of Indiana.  There are funds that are going to be distributed to each county.  We will get an initial payment in the coming months and the rest will be distributed over the next 17 years.  Attorney Lett recommended the Commissioners establish an opioid settlement fund so the Auditor can keep track of the funds.  There will be restrictions on how the funds can be used.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to establish the Martin County Opioid Settlement Fund, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
President George asked for an update regarding Green Cemetery.  Attorney Lett stated he plans to meet with Highway Superintendent Scott Seals this week and go to the cemetery.  President George asked for an update regarding bridge #44.  Attorney Lett has made calls to the bridge inspectors and is awaiting return calls. 

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:34 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   Hindostan Days will be held on October 1st from 10:00 am to 4:00 pm.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, September 20, 2022 @ 5:30 pm.
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